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Victoria Road, Keighley, West Yorkshire, BD21 1JF.

Tel: 01535 604183  Fax: 01535 681778
Headteacher: Mr G Morrison
Email:  office@holycroft.bradford.sch.uk
Website: www.holycroftprimary.org.uk
Dear Parents and Carers

On the 3rd July the government released their plans for the full reopening of schools in September. Since then further guidance has been issued to help schools plan for a safe reopening. The leadership team, school governors and NSAT have been working together to put these plans in place at Holycroft.
I would like to give an overview of what actions we are taking to minimise the risk of children returning to school, and to give you a feel of what school will look like in September. This plan will be for the Autumn term initially. We will of course review it regularly as more government guidance is released.

The school day
Children will be organised into groups based on their class. Each class across a phase will be designated A, B, C or D. Each of these groups will be kept apart from others. We will achieve this by having groups start and finish 10 minutes apart.


Classes
Start
M/T/W/Th Finish
Friday Finish
Play Time
Lunch Time
Group A
RAS, 1SC, 3LG, 6CM
8:45
2:45
11:40
9:55 – 10:10
11:40 – 12:20
Group B
RZY, 1KD, 3CM, 6EW
8:55
2:55
11:50
10:10 – 10:25
12:00 – 12:40
Group C
2FT, 4RR, 5CP
9:05
3:05
12:00
10:25 – 10:40
12:20 – 1:00
Group D
2NB, 4SM, 5DT
9:15
3:15
12:10
10:40 - 10:55
12:40 – 1:20
Nursery times will be arranged separately with parents.

Break times and lunchtimes will also be staggered. Children will have to remain in school for their lunch, except on Fridays, when we will close at lunchtime (see below). Children will have a packed lunch in the classroom. I have attached a timetable to show what this will look like.

Pick up and drop off
Each phase of school will have designated drop off area. 
Nursery – Nursery doors
Reception – Reception entrance
Years 1/2 – Playground entrance
Years 3/4 - Victoria Road entrance 
Year 5/6 – Main entrance
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Parents will come into school at their child’s designated pick-up and drop-off. It is vital that these times are strictly adhered to and that parents and carers leave the school site promptly after drop-off and pick-up. Only one parent will be allowed in to school at a time. They will enter by the Goulbourne Street gate, and follow a one-way system so they can drop their child off at the correct entrance. They will then continue out of school via our Victoria Road gate, or go to holding area in the playground if they need to wait with another child. If you need to stay on site to pick up a sibling at a later time, social distancing must be observed.  Staff will be present in the playground to organise this. The government guidance also asks us to remind parents not to gather at the school gates and that otherwise coming onto the site without an appointment is not allowed.

Cleaning
We will have an enhanced cleaning rota. As well as a thorough clean at the end of each day, we will have cleaners on site to clean at specific times during the day. We will also continue to close at lunchtime on Friday, to allow a deep clean to take place through school.

Hygiene
Good hygiene will be reinforced regularly with staff, pupils and visitors. There will be lessons focused on this at the beginning of the term. There will posters and regular reminders given to staff and pupils throughout their time at school.

School Uniform
Children will be expected to return to school in normal school uniform. Government guidance clearly states that uniforms do not need to be washed more often than normal. 

Classrooms
Most classrooms, except those of the youngest children, will be organised with desks facing forward, and pupils sat side by side rather than facing each other. Pupils will be provided with their own set of daily equipment such as pens and pencils. There will be a cleaning station for shared resources in each classroom, so equipment can be cleaned at the end of the day. Equipment will not be shared between groups unless it has been cleaned. All other equipment will be kept in cupboards, and classroom surfaces kept clear.

Corridors, toilets and other facilities
Corridors have been organised into lanes, or a one-way system when the corridor narrows. Toilets will only be used by children from the same phase of school. There will be additional cleaning of toilets during the day. Other shared facilities such as the ICT suite and hall, if used, will be cleaned after use by each group.

Physical education
P.E will happen as normal. However, children will do this in class groups. We aim to do this outside as much as possible. Children will be allowed to come in P.E. clothes/tracksuit on P.E day. This is to avoid changing and facilitate the washing of clothes. We will follow local authority guidance for those children who attend swimming.

Clubs and extra-curricular activities
For the start of term these will not run. Once children are back and we are sure our systems work, we will start to look at how we can start these again, beginning with our breakfast clubs.



Phased return
In order to ensure our risk assessment is effective, and allow time for parents and children to get used to the new procedures, we ask children to return to school in a phased approach. This will involve:

Year 6 – Returning Monday 7th September
Year 4 – Returning Tuesday 8th September
Year 1 and Year 5 – Returning Wednesday 9th September
Year 2 and Year 3 – Returning Thursday 10th September

Reception will not return in the first week. Instead, this will be a chance for parents to bring their child into school, meet their teacher and familiarise them with the environment. In week two, children will come in mornings only and go home for lunch. In week three, they will go home after lunch. In week four, they will resume a normal (COVID) timetable.

Nursery will not return in the first week. Again, this will be used as a chance to meet the teacher and child. We will slowly build up groups over the next few weeks. Parents will also have an allotted time for pick-up and drop offs to ensure there is an opportunity for daily communication between staff and parents.

Illness and outbreaks
We will follow the clear guidance from PHE regarding testing and self-isolation for children, family members and staff. This will be clearly communicated to everyone. 
If we have a positive case in school, we will be contacted by Public Health England and will follow their instructions. This could (but not always) require the closing of classes, part of school or in exceptional circumstances the whole school. 

Attendance
From September, attendance will be compulsory. We know that many of our families will have concerns about their children returning to school. We will work with our families through our families’ team and community to promote good attendance. We must remind parents though, that there is an expectation that their child returns to full time education, and that fines could be issued for children with unauthorised absences.

Children’s mental health and wellbeing
For most children the routine and structure of the school day will be important to help them return. However, teachers are very mindful that some children returning may find this more difficult than others. We will support any children and their families where this is the case. Wellbeing is already an important part of our curriculum, and will continue to be so.

Remote learning
We have received lots of feedback form our parents on the success and areas to improve around home learning. We will be using this and any new guidance and research to ensure we have a robust plan to deliver high quality remote education to individuals, groups or the whole school if necessary.

Curriculum
Most of our children start school behind their peers nationally. We already have (and continue to develop) a successful curriculum that ensures children catch up and leave school doing as well as children nationally.

Our initial focus on the return of the children will be on wellbeing, hygiene and establishing routines and structure. We will swiftly be moving on to our broad and balanced curriculum. As always we will be using the first few weeks to learn what the children know and where their gaps are. Once we have a good understanding of where children are at in their learning, we will review and adapt our curriculum arrangements to ensure they meet the needs of every pupil. NSAT are providing us with some broad principles to support us in this approach. We will follow the best guidance and research to implement support and catch-up programmes, drawing on the additional government funds that are going to be provided for this purpose next year.
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We will update you further with details on your child’s return as soon as we can. Please keep an eye on Class Dojo and the school website for future updates. Some of these may be sent over the school holidays.

This week we will also post out our draft risk assessment. Please have a look at it. If you have any comments or questions about the risk assessment or this update, please send them to us via our website contact form. Please do not expect a response to individual queries, but we will try and respond to all communication via a statement before we reopen. 

Sorry for such a long letter, but I wanted to try and give you as much information as possible. As we reopen, we will constantly review our plans to make them as safe and easy to follow as possible for everyone. Please just bear with us for the first week or two, as we make these plans as effective as possible.

Thank you again for your patience and support. We are all so proud to be part of such a strong and caring community.

Best wishes,



Mr G Morrison
Headteacher
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